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THE PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE 
Happy New Year to everyone! Nothing equals the beginning of a new year for 
raising our hopes for better times to come. Though still cautious, we have begun to 
venture out more and more like we did before COVID changed our lives forever. On 
December 3rd , 2022, seven of us gathered together for a meeting of  The Coastal 
Empire Polio Survivors Association at the Islands Public Library on Whitemarsh 
Island. Great parking, excellent audiovisual equipment, comfortable seating, and a 
friendly staff made this free meeting space almost ideal. The cool room 
temperature could not be adjusted at all, and my one shawl was not big enough to 
offer warmth to everyone. We all need to remember to bring extra clothing 
wherever we go to keep our polio bones warm enough for air conditioning. Our hot 
coffee and snacks tried to help us. Richard Graham from Springfield brought coffee; 
Cheryl Brackin brought muffins; Shannon Foxx Willhite, my daughter, donated a 
variety of snacks. Penny Smith drove up from Brunswick. JoAnn Hardyman came 
down across the river from Beaufort, South Carolina. Sandra Bath drove from 
Georgetown. Shannon and I drove 18 minutes from midtown Savannah. 

 Our newly updated website on the big screen took us on a great tour of CEPSA’s 
mission, history, and memories like our Oglethorpe Mall exhibit and special 
projects. JoAnn brought a book to recommend. We shared stories of our lives and 
news from members we have heard from like Hattie Allen, Nancy Hess, and Casi 
Rainwater Fisher. The library staff allowed us to stay as long as they could before 
helping us clear out. We plan to meet in different places in 2023. The library 
branches do not all have meeting rooms but many do. Our homes and restaurants 
may be good places to try also.   



This issue of the newsletter is dedicated to Daniel Shehan who 
died January 9, 2023, in his home. 

  
I had just finished the fifth grade at Parker Elementary School in Panama City, 
Florida. I was ten years old and loved to spend my summers with my maternal 
grandmother, Lilly D. Everage, in Andalusia, Alabama. She lived alone in the old 
family home, but several of her children had homes nearby; and one owned a 
grocery store a block away. I would walk to the store in the mornings and get the 
food she planned to cook that day. If it were peas or butterbeans, I would help shell 
them. In the afternoons I would walk to one of the theaters, pay twenty-five cents, 
and sit through the showing several times. 

One Wednesday morning (August 5, 1953), I awoke with a stiff neck and terrific 
headache. As the day progressed, I began to feel very weak. The next day, I could 
hardly get out of bed or stand up without help. I was admitted to Andalusia 
Memorial Hospital. My parents, Comer and Helon Everage Shehan, were called; 
and they drove up to Andalusia from Panama City. Dr. Parker told them that he did 
not know what I had but would like to observe me for a couple of days. By Thursday 
evening I could not move, and my breathing had become very shallow. My parents 
would not wait; and, against the doctor's wishes, my dad carried me out of the 
hospital, placed me in the back seat of the car, and drove me to Pensacola, Florida. 

A relative had arranged for a doctor to meet us at the emergency room of one of 
the hospitals in Pensacola. It was dark when we arrived. I was placed on an 



examining table and told to be very still for a spinal tap. After the procedure, the 
doctor and nurse left the room; and I was alone. My parents had not been allowed 
in the room. While lying there wondering what was the matter with me, I heard a 
scream from another room. A little later, I was put on a stretcher, placed in an 
ambulance, and driven to a building, which in the dark of night looked like an army 
barrack. Inside, I was placed on a small, low bed with some sort of mechanism 
strapped to my chest. I was very thirsty and semi-conscious, but the nurse would 
only put a drop of water on my tongue all along. A couple of nurses and I were the 
only ones in the dimly lit room. I had not seen my parents since arriving at the 
emergency room. I thought whatever was wrong with me must be so bad that I was 
being put to death! 

When I awoke the next morning, I found myself enclosed in a tank-like contraption 
with my head sticking out one end. I learned that it was called an iron lung. I was 
feeling better and had no trouble breathing; although, I was unable to move my 
arms or legs. As I shifted my eyes to the left, I saw rain through one of the high 
windows. To the right I saw my parents looking through a window at me. I could 
not speak or hear them. I wondered what was going on. How did I come to be in 
the iron lung? 

Unknown to me at the time is what had transpired during the night. After the spinal 
tap, the doctor met with my parents and some relatives and gave them the news 
that I had Bulbar polio and would be dead within 24 hours. Mother screamed! (I 
heard this from the examining room.) She would not accept the doctor's prognosis. 
She called her brother-in-law, Dr. Robert Earl 

Vickery, who was a student at the University of Alabama Medical School in 
Birmingham, Alabama. He and one of his professors flew down to Pensacola, 
Florida, during the night. They asked my doctor at the Escambia County Hospital if 
there were an iron lung in the hospital. The reply was yes, but no one knew how to 
use it! My uncle and his teacher put me in the iron lung, thus saving my life! 

After a couple of weeks, the iron lung and its resident (myself) were placed on a 
Navy plane and flown to Birmingham, Alabama. The plane did not have the 
electrical power to operate the iron lung; so, two uncles, Norman Everage and 
Henry Everage, took turns pumping the iron lung manually during the flight. When 
we arrived in Birmingham, I was transferred from the Pensacola iron lung to one 
from Jefferson Hillman Hospital. During the transfer, it was discovered that the 



neck seal had cut into the back of my neck. From that point on attention had to be 
given to healing that injury while keeping a tight seal around my neck. The doctors 
also told my parents that I would never be able to walk and I would be in a 
wheelchair the rest of my life! In late September, after about four weeks in 
Jefferson Hillman Hospital, I was transferred to Crippled Children's Hospital next 
door. 

I stayed in Crippled Children's Hospital about six months. While there I was weaned 
from the iron lung, using the rocking bed; and I gradually gained the use of my arms 
and legs. I had a private teacher for my sixth-grade studies. I celebrated my 
eleventh birthday on October 6, 1953. I was given daily physical therapy and 
whirlpool baths. It was during one of my therapy sessions that my therapist noticed 
a slight curve in my spine and thus began a life-long struggle to prevent my spine 
from curving. The weakened muscles of my back allowed the onset of scoliosis. 
Before I left the hospital in March of 1954, I was fitted with an acetate jacket to 
prevent further curving. 

During my hospital stay my parents moved to a community near Pensacola, called 
Gonzalez, Florida. They had built a new house with wide doors that would 
accommodate a wheelchair. Again, the doctors had been wrong. By this time, I was 
walking on my own. I attended the seventh and eighth grades at Tate High School. 
Sometime during 1957, our family moved to Warm Springs, Georgia, so they could 
be near me. I had been admitted to Warm Springs Clinic for several months for 
treatment of my scoliosis, part of which was to lose some weight. I was fitted with 
a different type of brace, which consisted of a corset with a steel bar on the back. 
On the top of the bar was a mechanism, which held my chin and head. This bar 
could ratchet my head up, thus stretching my spine. I wore this brace until I finished 
high school in 1960. My ninth grade was completed at home with several different 
teachers coming to my home. The remainder of my high school years were 
completed at a private school, Brent Christian High in Pensacola, Florida. 

I enrolled in Bob Jones University in Greenville, South Carolina. After my freshman 
year, I took a break and went to Houston, Texas, for a spinal fusion with Harrington 
rods. I resumed college about a year and a half later and was graduated with a 
Bachelor of Science degree in secondary education in January 1966. It was not easy 
finding a teaching position in the middle of the school year, but I found one in 



DeFuniak Springs, Florida. By the beginning of the next school year, I secured a 
position at Andalusia High School in Andalusia, Alabama, the place of my birth. 

In the summer after my first year of teaching at Andalusia High School, I 
chaperoned eight high school students on a six-week tour of England, Ireland, 
Scotland, and France. Four of those weeks were spent at the University of Durham 
in Durham, England. During the next three summers I attended the University of 
South Alabama and graduated in 1972 with a Master of Arts degree in English 
education. 

Around the year 1976, I began to feel very fatigued by the end of each day. I began 
to become sleepy during the day. Then, one night, I realized I was having trouble 
breathing when I lay down to sleep. After a visit to the emergency room, I was 
placed in the hospital and given oxygen. By the next day, I was barely conscious. 
My mother had me transferred to a hospital in Dothan, Alabama, where I was given 
a tracheotomy and placed on a breathing machine for about a week. My condition 
improved, and I was released about a week later. I was still having trouble breathing 
when lying flat; so, I slept in a recliner, sitting up at night. Realizing that I could not 
continue like this, I made an appointment with a doctor in Houston, Texas. After 
his examination, he said that I might have to sleep in an iron lung. He had one at 
the hospital and asked me to sleep in it that night. The next day I felt like a new 
person! The mystery had been solved, but where were we going to find an iron lung 
to use at home! My mother and I called several hospitals in Alabama. Someone 
finally directed us to Emory University Hospital, which maintained a March of 
Dimes equipment center in Augusta, Georgia. After we contacted the office in 
Augusta, the March of Dimes shipped an iron lung to my home in Andalusia, 
Alabama. This stabilized my life, and I resumed my normal activities. There was one 
problem with the iron lung. When I got into the iron lung, someone (usually my 
mother) had to close the latches on the lung; and then someone would have to 
unlatch it for me to get out. One day for a nap I was latched in by my mother. She 
went to visit a friend and forgot about me. When I awoke and discovered that she 
had not returned, I had to extricate myself by tearing the flexible collar around my 
neck and reaching out to unlatch the lung. I related the story to the mechanical 
engineer at the March of Dimes equipment center in Augusta. He informed me that 
he could modify the iron lung with the latches operated from the inside so that I 
could open and close the lung myself. I was shipped the modified lung in exchange 
for the one I had. This new iron lung gave me some independence. 



By 1995, I had retired from the field of education, and one of my doctors began 
trying me on a bi-pap machine. It took a little time to get used to wearing the mask, 
but by 1997, I was using it with two liters of oxygen for sleeping and resting. I was 
finally free from the iron lung! Today I am retired in Savannah, Georgia, and a 
member of the Coastal Empire Polio Survivors Association, Inc. As for the iron lung, 
it is now owned by Bubba Daiss in his private museum. It will be used for displays 
and demonstrations. 

        Shellie Daniel "Dan" Shehan 

 

Front page news in Andalusia, Alabama, on August 13, 1953: 
 

Polio Strikes in Andalusia 
Danny Shehan, 10, Taken to Pensacola; Placed in Iron Lung 

 
Polio struck in Andalusia last week for the first time in the past 12 months.  Danny 

Shehan, 10, grandson of Mrs. J.W. Everage, of West Watson Street, whom he has been 
visiting for most of this summer, was stricken on Thursday, August 6. 
 Tests and examinations continued through Friday when young Shehan was rushed 
to Pensacola where he was placed in an iron lung. 
 His condition on Wednesday was reported satisfactory, but it is understood plans 
are being made to have the youth transferred to either New Orleans or Birmingham so 
that he can be given special exercises required for patients in iron lungs. 
 Dr. C. D. McLeod, county health officer, said the case is of the dreaded bulbar polio 
type.  The case will be charged against Covington County as the Shehan child had been in 
Andalusia for several weeks. 
 Parents of Danny Shehan are Mr. and Mrs. Domer Shehan, who recently moved 
from Panama City to Pensacola.  Mrs. Shehan is the former Helen Everage.  The couple 
has one other child. 

_____________________________________________________________________ 

One of Dan’s projects in 2006 involved CEPSA members and the City of 
Savannah working together to make our historic district more 
accessible to people in scooters and wheelchairs. The maps we 
published started the reconstruction project which gave  us what we 
have today. The following article from the Savannah Morning 
Newspaper describes that public service venture. 

 



 

                



 



 
 

 Dan Shehan’s life will be celebrated on January 31, 2023, at the First 
Baptist Church Education Building, 102 West McDonough Street at 
11:00. The handicapped entrance is through the courtyard. The lunch 
will be offered by reservation only at 12:00 for $12.00. Please call or 
email Marty Foxx for further details or reservations for lunch: 912-508-
3470 or martyxx4@gmail.com. 

mailto:martyxx4@gmail.com


Dan enjoyed playing the organ for church and published a book of Christmas Songs: 

 
 



 
Thanks to Diane Davis for maintaining our history books  over the years. This red song book is part of her 
collection on Dan Shehan. 

 If you search You Tube with Dan’s name, you can see videos he made playing hymns on his home organ. 



CONTRIBUTIONS 
Your contributions are tax deductible and will be acknowledged 
appropriately. Please complete this form and mail with your check to:      
  CEPSA, PO Box 14355, Savannah, GA 31416 

  

 Name    Phone   

Address   E-mail   
 

Thank you to Maureen Sinkule who shares her excellent ZOOM meetings with polio survivors all across the 
world! Her Boca Raton Area Post Polio Group [BAPPG] offers great information on her website: 
www.postpolio.wordpress.com. Check it out!  
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